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JUDGE ASHTON: This is the tinme and pl ace
for a hearing in the matter of Jacqui Fray v. Aqua PA
Wastewat er, Inc., docket nunber C-2022-3036686, and we
are on the record. Today's date is Wdnesday, March
8th, 2023 and it is now 10:05 a. m

My nanme is Arlene Ashton and | have been
assigned as the Adm nistrative Law Judge to preside
over this hearing and to render a decision. The
parties are participating in this hearing by
t el ephone, and it wll be conducted consistent with
Comm ssion rul es and regul ati ons.

The conpl ainant is present today. Good
norni ng, Ms. Fray.

M5. FRAY: Good norni ng.

JUDGE ASHTON: Just to maeke it clear for
the record, is an attorney representing you today or
are you representing yourself in this matter?

M5. FRAY: | amsolo. Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON: Thank you. And do you have
any W tnesses who will be testifying on your behalf
t oday?

M5. FRAY: | amsolo. Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON: Okay. Very good. | just
wanted to nake sure that was clear.

And we al so have counsel for Aqua PA
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Wastewater on the line. Good norning, Ms. Morris.

M5. MORRIS: Good norning, Your Honor.

JUDGE ASHTON:. | guess please identify
yoursel f and your witness for the record.

M5. MORRIS: Yes. M nane is Mrgaret
Morris fromthe law firm Reger, R-e-g-e-r, Rizzo,
R-i-z-z-0, Darnall, D-a-r-n-a-1-1, and | am
representi ng Aqua Pennsyl vania Wastewater, Inc. M
wtness with nme today is Christopher Manning, who is a
finance and rate anal yst for Agua.

Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON: Thank you.

Al right. There are no observers that |
amaware of. |Is there anyone else who is on the line
at this time? Please identify yourself.

Al right. Hearing no others, we wll
begin. As we begin the hearing | would like to note
t hat The Comm ssi on does have a policy regarding
settlenments. |'msure that Ms. Mdrris is aware of the
policy, but | want to be sure that it is clear to
everyone, including Ms. Fray.

It 1s The Comm ssion's policy to encourage
settlenment; that is, to have the parties find a
mutual |y agreeable solution to the matter that led to

the filing of the conplaint without a formal heari ng.
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The parties may have nore flexibility in finding a
solution than | do in a hearing.

Now pl ease be aware that participation in
settlenment discussions is not required. It is
conpletely voluntary and there is no obligation to
partici pate and no consequence or penalty if a party
does not agree to participate. |If the parties do not
wi sh to participate in discussion and negotiations the
matter will be resolved through the normal hearing
pr ocess.

Ms. Morris, | believe that this was already
t he subject of an Order concerni ng possi ble settlenent
and nediation, is that correct?

M5. MORRIS: No, Your Honor. This was --

JUDGE ASHTON: Ch, that was a m st ake.

M5. MORRIS: Right. At |east,
unfortunately, the relief that is being requested is
t hat The Conpany negoti ate the PUC approved custoner
rate and charges. This is a challenge to the PUC Rate
Order that authorized the rate increase for Agua
Wast ewat er effective May 2022. So, unfortunately, The
Conpany is prohibited fromnegotiating a rate
different than that -- than that which was approved by
The Conm ssi on.

The relief that the conplainant is seeking
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in ternms of structuring the custoner charge based on
nunber of househol d nenbers rather than how it is
today is -- doesn't lend itself to a conplaint
proceedi ng because under 701 a custoner can file a
conpl ai nt for sonething The Conpany did or did not do
in violation of the code, rates, an Oder or its
tariffs. Here the conplainant is seeking to change
the custoner charge calculation for all custoners.
That should be done in the context of a rate case or
t hrough a petition.

Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON: Al right. Well so,
Ms. Fray, it appears that Aqua Wastewater does not --
feels that it is unable to pursue a settlenent. At
this time, as | said earlier, we cannot nove forward
wi th negotiations unless both parties are willing to
proceed, so we will nove forward with the hearing.

Now, before we nove forward with the
hearing, | would like to briefly describe the process
that we will followin the hearing so everyone has a
cl ear understanding of howit wll be conducted.

Ms. Fray, as the conplainant, you wll
present your case first. This hearing is your
opportunity to tell ne everything that you want ne to

know about your conplaint. W wll begin by having ne
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swear you in and then you will have an opportunity to
testify about your conplaint. You nay al so submt
exhibits, if you wish. Anything that you nay have
sent previously, including the conplaint and any
docunents attached to the conplaint, are currently not
evidence. Only exhibits that are submtted during
today's hearing will officially be nade part of the
record and considered by nme when | wite ny decision.

You have appeared here today w t hout an
attorney and will be representing yourself in this
matter. That is not unusual. Many conpl ai nants
appear in this type of hearing w thout counsel or as
we sonetinmes call it pro se. You should understand
that it is my responsibility to develop a clear and
conplete record in this case so | nmay ask you sone
guestions. M/ questions are not designed to help or
hurt your case. Rather they're intended to ensure
that we have a conplete record.

| am not acting as your attorney and that
is not ny role in this matter. After you finish your
testinony the attorney for The Utility, M. Morris,
may ask sonme questions. That's called
cross-exam nation, and, after cross-exam nation, then
the witness for The Uility will be sworn in and

questioned by counsel for The Uility. Again | may or
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may not ask questions of The Uility witness to
clarify the record. Wen the wtness has conpl eted
testinony, Ms. Fray, you will have an opportunity to
guestion or cross-exam ne the w tness.

The court reporter will then prepare and
file a transcript of today's proceeding. Afterwards,
| will consider all of the evidence presented and
issue a witten decision, which is called an Initial
Deci si on.

Again let ne reiterate that as the
Adm ni strative Law Judge it is ny duty to create a
clear record and issue a decision. So if there's
sonething | feel | need to ask to clarify the record |
will do so. | ama neutral party and not representing
t he conpl ai nant or the respondent today.

Ms. Fray, do you understand what | have
just said?

M5. FRAY: Yes, Your Honor. Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON: Thank you.

And, Ms. Morris, do you have any questions
about what | just said or anything you want to add?

M5. MORRI'S: No, Your Honor.

JUDGE ASHTON. Thank you.

| want to rem nd everyone that the court

reporter is present. She's very inportant and wll be
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t aki ng down every word being said today, and the
transcript that she creates will be an official record
for today's proceeding. It's inperative that we have
a clear record of today's hearing, and, to that end, |
wi |l ask everyone to identify yoursel ves before
speaki ng, speak clearly, and pl ease speak one at a
tinme.

Al right. Now, M. Fitzgerald, let ne
know if there is anything el se you need --

The Court Reporter: Ckay, Judge.

JUDGE ASHTON: -- at this tinme. If not, we
wi Il nove forward.

Al right. M. Fray, are you prepared to
testify in support of your conplaint?

M5. FRAY: Yes.

JACQUI FRAY, after having first been duly
sworn, was exam ned and testified as foll ows:

Dl RECT EXAM NATI ON

JUDGE ASHTON: Pl ease state your current
addr ess.

M5. FRAY: 338 Mulbelly Drive, Linerick, Pa
19468.

JUDGE ASHTON: Very good. |Is that the

Karasch Page: 10
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subj ect of your conplaint?

M5. FRAY: Yes.

JUDGE ASHTON: All right. Now to resolve
t he conpl aint you are asking for an adjustnent of
pricing for Wastewater services. As Ms. Morris
indicated earlier, the price for those services was
approved by the Pennsylvania Public UWility Comm ssion
and it is included in Aqua Wastewater's tariff. \hat
is it that you want ne to know about your conpl aint,
given that a tariff has the force and effect of |aw
and | cannot change that through an Initial Decision?

M5. FRAY: kay. First of all, what 1'd
like to say is |'"mnot sure where the ne asking for
adjustnent is comng from This started as an
i nformal conplaint when ny water -- ny sewer bills
went up 66 percent. This asking for adjustnent |
could see coming fromthemled to a formal conpl ai nt
where on that formit asked for ny opinion of what
coul d be done to make this situation better. So if
that was ny answer in asking for an adjustnent, |
would i ke to see it has been based on the usage per
househol d, not just per household, and these -- al
these tariffs and all these sales of the Aqua from
Limerick, to the PUC approving it, and tariffs

undoubtedly i s above ny educati on.

Karasch
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| do understand and respect the law. | do
pay nmy bills on tinme, however, all these -- here al
t hese adjustnents, the sale, the township all was done
ki nd of undercover w thout any public hearing for
residents to state or just give their opinion before
the sale and all these legal ramfications took hold,
and there were no public hearings because of COVID.
Now t here wasn't even any -- any conmmuni cati on between
either party, and that is the reason for ny conplaint.
So informal and formal. So all of these things are
done. The Linerick Townshi p supervisors at that tine,
six out of -- I"'msorry -- five out of six of the
el ected officials aren't even involved wth Aqua
because they have -- they don't have public sewer, so
it wasn't going to affect them

M5. MORRIS: Your Honor, I'd like to object
pl ease.

JUDGE ASHTON: Yes, Ms. Morris. Please
state your objection.

M5. MORRIS: Yes, Your Honor. (Objection on
the grounds that all of the testinony and issue
regardi ng the sale of Linerick and whether or not
there was a public hearing before this tariff was
approved and conmuni cation, none of that is raised in

her conplaint. Her conplaint says there has been an
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approved increase of 66 percent to ny usage, base user
charge, | live alone, don't be it's acceptable, and
the requested relief is The Conpany shoul d reduce the
base user charge to reflect the nunber of people per
househol d, and she has rai sed nothing regarding the
acqui sition, and the acquisition has already been
approved, and | just object to her dragging that issue
into a conpl ai nt proceedi ng where she objects to the
approved increase in the base user charge.

Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON: Ckay. So, Ms. Fray,

Ms. Morris has raised an objection to your testinony,
and, essentially, do you understand her objection,
Ms. Fray?

M5. FRAY: Yes. | understood the words
com ng out of her nouth.

JUDGE ASHTON: kay. So let ne just nmake
sure how that relates to the context of this hearing.
This hearing is about your formal conplaint and the
argunents you nade there. So we have to limt the
scope of this hearing to what's in your fornmal
conplaint, and in the formal conplaint you explain
your reason for the conplaint as being the increase of
66 percent. Now you said -- you use the words to ny

usage, base user charge, and so | believe you're
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tal king about a rate increase, and as the relief you
i ndicate that you -- The Conpany shoul d reduce the
base user charge to reflect the nunber of people per
househol d and current incone received to that
househol d. So that's what we have at issue today.
Whet her the -- whether or not the acquisition of the
Wastewat er facility by Agua PA was done properly by
the township is beyond the scope of this hearing

and --

(Si mul t aneous conver sati on)

JUDGE ASHTON: -- was approved by the PUC
So your comments -- your testinony about that are
really not relevant to your case that | have to rule
on today. So that's -- that's what Ms. Moirris is
objecting to, and I'mgoing to sustain her objection
because I'mrequired to rule on what is in the
conpl ai nt, and those matters about approvals of the
sale and the acquisition by Agua are outside the scope
of your conplaint. |Is that clear?

M5. FRAY: It is sonewhat clear, because in
the beginning of all this you said that ny conpl ai nt
woul dn't be part of the record, so how can she bring
up ny conplaint and object that ny conplaint wasn't
detail ed enough in that | ama novest at this and |

had one paragraph, handwitten paragraph, because |I'm
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t echnol ogy-chall enged that | didn't go into the whol e
thing on an informal conplaint if -- pardon ny

i gnorance, but ny question really is; if nmy conplaint

isn't part of the record how can she object to what |

just said if she's witing -- like |I don't understand
t hat .

JUDGE ASHTON: Okay. Let nme try to explain
that to you, and | fully appreciate that you didn't go
to | aw school, and, you know, nany, nmany consuners in
this type of a hearing appear w thout counsel and have
simlar questions. So no worries about that.

What -- there's a distinction between
filings that were nade with The Comm ssion, which is
what you did with your informal and formal
conpl aints --

M5. FRAY: Correct.

JUDGE ASHTON: -- and the docunentation
which wll serve as the basis for ny decision. So it
is clear that you filed your formal conplaint and its
contents, the subject of today's hearing, and, in
fact, Ms. Morris responded, and Agua PA responded, to
that conplaint wwth an answer that they filed with The
Conmmi ssion so --

M5. FRAY: Under st ood.

JUDGE ASHTON: So all of those filings, al

Karasch
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of that information, is on -- has been sent to The
Commi ssi on, however, for it to be considered by ne in
maki ng nmy decision it has to be entered into the
record as a -- as |like a physical docunent, if you
will, in support of your testinony.

Now i f your testinony is identical to the
conplaint it sort of in a certain sense nakes it
unnecessary to enter the conplaint. That's why | was
giving you an opportunity to take what you had in the
conplaint, bring it into the record through your
testi nony, you know, explaining everything you said,
you know, you can repeat verbati mwhat you said there
if you wish, and that way it wll, in fact, becone
part of the official record as your testinony.

Now -- so it's kind of a very subtle
distinction. |It's all about the rules of evidence,
whi ch, having not gone to |aw school, are not part of
your every day know edge. Most people don't know
about them |It's only lawers and fol ks who practice
in this base who -- or in other litigation venues --
are aware of that.

So you -- the physical docunent you
submtted is not sonething | wll rely on. | wll
rely on your testinony and any docunents that, if you

wi sh, you can enter into the record. Now you were
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instructed to give us advanced notice of that. If you
want to put sonmething in later, we can discuss how and
when to do that, but, for now, I'mgoing to sustain
Ms. Morris's objection, and we need -- ask you to
focus your testinony on what you are asking for here.

And | think before you proceed | just want
to nmake a comment or a statenent about the words that
we used here. W try to use words and | anguage as
precisely as possible and | think you and | have both
used the word adjustnent a bit |oosely here. Wen |
was expl ai ni ng what you said, how you descri bed the
reason for your conplaint and the requested relief, |
may have used the word adjustnent a little too
| oosely. You said in your conplaint that as a result
of the approved, and we put it in quotes, increase in
Aqua Wastewater rates included in their tariff your
bills for Wastewat er service has increased about 66
percent. At least that's how | personally interpreted
your statenent of the reason for the conplaint. |Is
that correct?

M5. FRAY: Right. Yes.

JUDGE ASHTON: Okay. And then as to
requested relief, neaning what do you want ne to order
-- nme, as a part of The Uility Comm ssion, what do

you want The Comm ssion to do to address your
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Page: 17



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

3/8/2023

conplaint or to responded to your conplaint, and you
i ndi cated you want The Conpany to reduce base user
charges. That is sonething that you are asking for
and | think the word adjustnment was used there as
well. You want your rates to go down, and not just
your rates but you are suggesting or asking that rate
be based -- be reduced -- that the rates should
refl ect the nunber of people per household and the
current incone received by that -- nenbers of that
househol d, correct?

M5. FRAY: | don't know if | said incone.
| don't have ny conplaint in front of me but | -- it
shoul d be based on how nmuch water is actually being
used. Like while | was filing this conplaint and
talking with Aqua and they wanted to nmake a settl enent
-- there is no settlenent because everything' s passed
-- they are like you have no -- you have barely any
usage, but there is nothing we can do because all of
this passed. So was | asleep when all of this passed?
Was there any public hearings on this? No, because
everybody was | ocked in their honmes wi th COVID.

| don't -- I'"'mlooking for it to just be a
fair tariff, a fair sale, of sonmething that Aqua
purchased from Li nerick that doesn't need nmintaining,

that is in excellent condition, and for themto raise
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rates so dramatically | do include everyone because
|'"'mnot the only one affected. | just don't believe
it was a fair ethical business practice. And did I
state all of that? No, because | had a paragraph and
l"'mwiting it out in hand. I'mnot sitting at a
conmput er because | --

(Si mul t aneous conver sati on)

THE COURT REPORTER: |'msorry. \What

JUDGE ASHTON: Because you can't what?

M5. FRAY: See.

JUDGE ASHTON: Do you have a vi sual
i mpai r ment ?

M5. FRAY: Sonewhat, yes, but that's not
anything to do with this. It just makes it difficult
for me to sit at a conputer and type.

JUDGE ASHTON: Okay. Al right. So let ne
just respond to a couple of things that you had said,
and | amgoing to rem nd you that the issue of the
tariff has already been settled by the PUC when it
approved the Aqua Wastewater tariff.

(Si nmul t aneous conver sati on)

JUDGE ASHTON. The sal e was al ready
approved by the PUC as wel .

M5. FRAY: Right.

Karasch
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JUDGE ASHTON: So those two things are
beyond the scope of ny authority in what | can order
The Conpany to do in this context. Now | believe that
Ms. -- you referred to this as whether it was a fair
and et hi cal business practice by the parties who
entered into that transaction. The fact that the
transaction took place and that the rates that are to
be applied after the transaction were approved by the
PUC are off the table. That's not part of today's
di scussi on.

M5. FRAY: Under st ood.

JUDGE ASHTON: And | believe that
Ms. Morris indicated earlier that the appropriate
pl ace to raise those issues relating to business
practice, the anount of the tariffs, howit is |evied
on, you know, whether it includes nunber of househol d
menbers and their income or other criteria, that wuld
all be done through a rate approval process that Aqua
went through as part of this acquiring the assets of
the township and noving forward with operation of the
system and they conme up for review fromtine to tine.

So, Ms. Morris, I'mgoing to ask you to
take it fromthere in terns of where you think the
appropriate venue for Ms. Fray's conplaint wul d be,

i f not here.
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M5. MORRIS: Yes, Your Honor. So The
Commi ssion issued a ruling in | believe it's a Herscas
(ph.) v. Twin Lake, and in that particular case the
custoner or conpl ai nant was objecting to the rate
i ncrease that has been approved by The Comm ssi on.
That custoner was a seasonal custoner and objected to
payi ng the sanme rate as soneone who |ived there ful
time. The Conmm ssion determ ned and stated that
Section 701 of the Public Uility Code says that the
-- a custoner can object to sonething that The Conpany
did or did not do in violation of the code, conmm ssion
relations, a conm ssion order, or a PUC approved
tariff. The Conm ssion went on to say that for -- to
rai se an i ssue regarding rate design or how things are
priced, that is done in the context of a base rate
case. In a base rate case, such as the one that Agua
filed in 2021, Aqua has the burden of proof regarding
all of its adjustnents, its proposed rates, et cetera.

And in conplaint proceedi ngs, you, the
custoner have the burden of proof, which is al nost
i npossi bl e absent havi ng expert witnesses to be able
to discuss and to critique what The Conmi ssion did in
its 500 page rate order and the tariffs that were
approved. So you can always call the Ofice of

Consuner Advocates. They are statutory interveners
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that represent the residential class. They -- | would
note they did participate in the 2021 rate case, which
was litigated anong all the parties.

So the place where you can raise an issue
regardi ng the base user charge if you want it to be
refl ected regardi ng the nunber of people per
househol d, that would be done in the context of a rate
case, and when -- | just want to nake sure that you
were clear; there were no in-person public input
heari ngs but there were public input hearings that
were done via Zoom and nmany, many people -- over the
phone tel ephonically -- excuse ne -- but there were
many custoners who cane out and did participate and
provide their coments for the public input hearing,
and The Comm ssion, after hearing all of the -- and
the judge after hearing all of the evidence in the
rate case, wote a recomended decision. Sone
parties, such as the Ofice of Consuner Advocates,
obj ected to sone provisions and The Conm ssion then
del i berat ed and unani nously approved the order and
rates that are in effect today.

JUDGE ASHTON.  All right. Thank you,

Ms. Morris.
Ms. Fray, with all of that as background

what else, if anything, do you want to add for the
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record about your case and your conplaint?

M5. FRAY: The only thing | would to add
is, to use Ms. Morris's word, that it's inpossible for
me to get anywhere, but | thank you all, all parties
i nvol ved, for your tinme.

JUDGE ASHTON: Hold on. M. Fray, | want
to remnd you that --

MS5. FRAY. Yes?

JUDGE ASHTON: | want to rem nd you that --
| want to remnd you that Ms. Morris's coments went
further than that in that she said that as an
individual it may be difficult for you to inpact the
rate case on your own w thout a support and
assi stance, but she did refer to an organi zation -- or
an entity created by statute, by law to be the voice
for consunmers in those proceedings that has a stack of
experts and engages expert wi tnesses to represent the
concerns of consuners in those proceedings, that is
The O fice of Consuner Advocate, and you can find
their informati on on the Comm ssion -- the
Pennsyl vania Public Uility Comm ssion website and it
is -- that is one other way that you, as an
i ndi vidual, can provide input to the process of
establ i shing or changi ng Aqua Wastewater tariff rates

and that -- without going to the cost and expense of
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hiring | awers or experts when they are already
avail able to you through that entity which was created
by statute specifically for that purposes.

M5. MORRI'S: Your Honor, | can provide the
phone nunber for the OCA to Ms. Fray, if she would
like, if that would be nore convenient for her?

Wul d you |ike their phone nunber?

M5. FRAY: Sure. Thank you.

M5. MORRIS: 717-783-5048.

M5. FRAY: Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON:  All right. M. Fray, is
there anything el se you want to add for the record or
to the record in support of your conplaint and
requested renedi es?

M5. FRAY: Just for the record | would like
to just again thank all parties involved. | amjust a
person living by nyself who was |ike, what, this is
ridiculous, and | can honestly say |I'm not even sure
how it got this far cause |I'mtaking everybody's tine.
| wll never be happy with the rate increase. There
is not a departnent or anything that's going to nake
it clear in ny mnd, and |'mjust going to have to
|l eave it at that, but | do appreciate everybody
listening to ne conpl ain.

JUDGE ASHTON: Well, Ms. Fray, first of
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all --

M5. FRAY: Yes?

JUDGE ASHTON: -- let nme respond to you by
sayi ng, as a consuner, you have rights under the
Pennsyl vania Public Utility Code. W -- and you are
certainly within your rights to file an infornal
conplaint, and, if you disagree with the outcone, to
file a formal conplaint, and this -- today's hearing
and this process is designed to hel p you under st and,
you know, what can and cannot be done, what role we
can play -- each of us has a role to play in that
process; you, as a consuner, nyself, as Admnistrative
Law Judge, Ms. Morris in representing the interest of
The Utility.

So you know, we all are perform ng our
respective obligations and responsibilities, and, you
know, there's no need for thanking us. That's what we
do. That's what we are charged to do. That's what we
have sworn to do.

So if you have nothing else, I wll ask
Ms. Morris if she wants to -- if she has any questions
for you or wants to add anything to the record or have
M. Manni ng provide testinony.

M5. MORRIS: Well, Your Honor, I'malittle

conf used.
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Ms. Fray, | interpreted what you said in
t hanki ng everyone is that you did not wsh to proceed
Wi th your conplaint at this tine. |Is that where you
are right now? |'mjust trying to --

M5. FRAY: \Where I'mat right now is going
to get off of this phone and call the Custoner
Advocacy nunber at 717 -- | wote down --

M5. MORRIS: Ckay. So the question | have
for you is; regarding the conplaint that is presently
bef ore Judge Ashton, are you saying that you don't
want to pursue that any further, that you're going to
call the Ofice of Consunmer Advocate and speak with
them or are you still expecting Judge Ashton to issue
an Initial Decision?

M5. FRAY: Yes. | amwaiting for the
Initial Decision.

M5. MORRIS: Ckay.

(Si mul t aneous conversati on)

M5. FRAY: Wiy would | have -- what?

M5. MORRIS: Ckay. Your Honor, | apol ogize
because | didn't understand what she was saying. So,
obvi ously, The Conpany -- not obviously. The Conpany
will be presenting the testinony of M. Mnning since
the conplainant is still going forward that The

Conmpany shoul d be reducing its usage charge, and we
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have no questions on cross-exam nation.
JUDGE ASHTON: Ckay. Then, M. Manning,
you wi Il have an opportunity to testify.
CHRI STOPHER MANNI NG, after having first
been duly sworn, was exam ned and testified as
foll ows:
JUDGE ASHTON: Thank you.
Go ahead, Ms. Morris. You may proceed.
M5. MORRI'S: Thank you.
DI RECT EXAM NATI ON
BY M5. MORRI S:
Q Pl ease state your business address for the
record.
A My business address is 762 West Lancaster
Avenue, Bryn Maw, Pennsyl vani a.
Q By whom are you enpl oyed and i n what
capacity?
A "' m enpl oyed by Aqua Pennsylvania as a
financial rates anal yst.
Q How | ong have you been enpl oyed by The
Conpany?
A Si nce 2019.
Q How | ong have you been in your current
Karasch Page: 27
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position?

A Three years.

Q Pl ease generally describe your duties and
responsibilities in your current position.

A My duties primarily include the preparation
of various financial regulatory filings submtted with
t he Pennsyl vania Public Uility Comm ssion. Those
filings include, but are not [imted to, the
follow ng; nonthly earnings reports, distribution
system i nprovenent charge, surcharge filings, water
and Wastewater tariff conplaint filings, and ot her
regul atory conpliance filings upon request of the PUC.
My duties also include the preparation of base rate
cases and supporting those applications as a primary
accounting witness. | report directly to the manager
of rates of Aqua Pennsylvania who | assist in the
oversi ght and direction of regulatory accounting
matters for Aqua Pennsyl vani a.

Q Pl ease descri be your educationa
backgr ound.

A | graduated from Saint Francis University
in 2018 with a bachelors of science degree in business
adm ni stration with a major in accounting. | have
al so conpleted the The Utility Rates School course

sponsored by the National Association of Regul atory
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Uility Comm ssioners.

Q Pl ease provide your -- excuse ne. Please
provi de your professional background prior to becom ng
a finance and rates anal yst.

A Upon graduation from Saint Francis
University | was hired as an associ ate at KPMG where |
perforned financial statenent audits. In Cctober of
2019 | joined Aqua Pennsylvania where | filled ny
current role as a financial rate analyst. M duties
in the rates and pl anni ng departnent include assisting
in the preparation of rate filings, nonthly and annual
filings for distribution systeminprovenent charge,
surcharges, earnings report filings, and tariff
updates. In addition, | build and maintain financial
reports, nmange anal yses, ad hoc reports, and other
conpl ex financial nodels while streamining these
processes in autonated reports.

Q On whose behal f are you testifying today?

A Aqua Pennsyl vani a WAst ewat er.

Q Are you authorized to testify on behal f of
Aqua?

A Yes. | am

Q In the normal course of business activities
does Aqua create and nmaintain records wth respect to

to its custoners' WAstewater accounts?
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A Yes. It does.
Q Are you famliar with how Agua conpil es and
mai ntains its Wastewat er business records?
A Yes. | am
Q Is this information kept in the ordinary
course of business?
A Yes. It is.
Q Is the nmaking of the entry a regular
practice for enpl oyees?
A Yes.
THE COURT REPCORTER: Can you sl ow down,
counsel , pl ease.
(Si mul t aneous conversati on)
THE COURT REPCORTER: Can you start over?
(Si mul t aneous conversati on)
THE COURT REPORTER: Counsel, can you sl ow
down and start over please?
JUDGE ASHTON: |I'msorry. [|I'msorry.
Fol ks, there is a |lot of background noise. W need to
keep it a clear record, as | said earlier, and |
believe Ms. Fitzgerald has asked that the w tness sl ow
down just slightly.
THE COURT REPORTER: And counsel. | need
t he question repeat ed.
JUDGE ASHTON:. Can you repeat the question,
Karasch Page: 30
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Ms. Morris?

BY M5. MORRI S:

Q So is this information kept in an ordinary
course of business?

A Yes. It is.

Q I s the maki ng of the entry a regular
practice for enpl oyees?

A Yes. It is.

Q I n your position do you have access to and
use of Agua's Wastewater business records you just
descri bed?

A Yes. | do.

Q In preparation for this hearing did you
revi ew Aqua' s Wast ewat er busi ness records for the
Wast ewat er account of Jacqui Fray?

A Yes.

Q Specifically what records did you
personally review in preparation for this hearing?

A | reviewed the custoner information, the
notice for the proposed 2021 rate application, the PUC
order, the secretarial letter approving the conpliance
tariff, the Rate Zone 7 rate tariff, and sel ect
nonthly bills for the custoner.

Q Are you famliar with the formal conpl aint
filed by the conpl ai nant?
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A Yes. | am

Q | " m handi ng you what's been marked as Agua
Exhibit 1. Can you please identify that docunent?

A Yes. | can. Exhibit 1 is a one page
screen shot that reflects the custoner information,
such as division, address, billing details, and when
t he custonmer's account was established.

Q When di d Agua begi n provi di ng Wast ewat er
service to the conpl ai nant ?

A Effectively July 25th, 2018.

Q What division is the conplainant's
resi dence | ocat ed?

A Li merick Division.

Q Did Agqua seek a rate increase for its
Wast ewat er operations?

A Yes. |In 2021 at Docket Nunber
R-2021- 3027386.

Q Did Aqua provide witten notice to the
exi sting custoners of the rate request?

A Yes. It did.

Q Was the notice sent to the conpl ai nant?

A Yes. It was by mail.

Q I "' m handi ng you what's marked as Aqua
Exhibit 2. Can you identify that docunent?

A Yes. | can. Aqua Exhibit 2 consists of
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two pages and is a copy of the notice of proposed
Wast ewat er rate changes for the Linerick Division
mailed to all custonmer in the Linerick D vision.

Q Did the PUC rule on Agua's request?

A Yes. The PUC entered an Opinion and O der
on May 16th, 2022 which authorized the rate increase
for all of its Wastewater divisions, including the
Li merick Division.

Q Did The Conm ssi on approve the request nade
by Aqua?

A No. The rate application was fully
litigated and the PUC adopted the position of the
staff in the Bureau Investigation and Enforcenent.

Q Did Aqua anend its tariff consistent wth
the entered 2022 Rate Order?

A Yes. It did.

Q Did Agua submit the anended tariff for
revi ew and approval by The Conm ssion?

A Yes. It did.

Q Were the tariffs approved as being in
conpliance with the 2022 entered Rate Order?

A Yes. They were.

Q | am handi ng you what's been marked as Agua
Exhibit 3. Can you please identify that docunent?

A Yes. | can. It is aletter fromthe PUC
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secretary dated June 3rd, 2022, that the submtted
tariffs were approved by the PUC and in confornance
with the PUC s Order.

Q What is the effective date of the
conpliance tariff?

A May 19t h, 2022.

Q Are Aqua's tariffs publically avail abl e?

A Yes. They are. Both on the The Conpany
web and PUC website.

Q | am handi ng you what's been marked as Aqua
Exhibit 4. Can you please identify that docunent?

A Yes. | can. Aqua Exhibit 4 is four pages
whi ch shows you the tariff -- the Wastewater tariff
for the Linerick Division. Page 1 is the cover sheet,
page 2 is the table of contents, page 3 reflects that
the Linmerick Division is in Rate Zone 7, and page 4 is
the rate schedule for Rate Zone 7.

Q What type of service is provided to the
conpl ai nant ?

A The conpl ainant is provided residenti al
service. So the nonthly base or custoner charge is
$42.13 per nmonth and the customer is charged $9.10
per thousand gall ons of water use.

Q Was the account billed consistent with the

PUC approved tariff in effect for the respective
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billing period?

A Yes. It was.

Q I "' m handi ng you what's been marked as Aqua
Exhi bit 5. Can you pl ease identify that docunent?

A Yes. | can. Exhibit 5 is 18 pages, which
contains the custoner's nonthly bills beginning with
the bill dated June 24th, 2022 and ending with the
nmonthly bill dated January 11, 2023.

Q Can Aqua charge a custoner an anount
different than that set forth in the tariffs?

A No. |t cannot.

M5. MORRI'S: Your Honor, that is all that |
have of the witness, and | would nove for the
adm ssion of Exhibits 1 through 5, and | woul d tender
the witness for cross-exam nation.

JUDGE ASHTON: All right. M. Fray, first
guestion for you is; do you have any objection to the
docunents that were submtted as proposed exhibits and
t hat --

M5. FRAY: No. | do not.

JUDGE ASHTON: -- M. Manning referred to
during his testinony? Any objection to them com ng
into the record?

M5. FRAY: No.

JUDGE ASHTON: Thank you. And do you have
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any questions that you would |ike to ask of

M. Manni ng?
MS. FRAY: No.
JUDGE ASHTON: Any cross-exam nation?
M5. FRAY: No.

JUDGE ASHTON:  All right. Very good. All

right. Then, in that case, let ne just summarize what

wi || happen now. Each party may nmake a cl osing

statenent or argunent in support of their position.

Ms. Fray, as the party wth the burden of

proof, I wll let you have the | ast word.

Ms. Morris, do you want to nmake a cl osing
st at enent ?
M5. MORRI S: Honor ,

Your The Conpany's

position is that the conplainant is being billed
consistent wth the PUC approved tariff. There has
been no violation of the Public Uility Code
regul ations, order, or tariff and The Conpany
respectfully requests that the conplaint be dismssed
due to conplainant's failure to carry her burden of
proof that the billed charges are not correct.

Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON:. Al

right. And, M. Fray,

woul d you |ike to make a final closing statenent?

M5. FRAY: M closing statenent,

| just
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stick with ny original conplaint; that is, it's just

| udi crous for a conpany to nake a takeover and charge

custoners that increase, that it just -- it could have
been handl ed nore efficiently in nmy opinion, and, yes,
| have the burden of proof, and that's nmy burden. M

cl osing statenment would just be thank you. Again, |

t hank you for your tine.

JUDGE ASHTON:  All right. Now just so
everyone is clear about what happens after we adjourn
today, the court reporter wll prepare a transcript.
Once | receive the transcript | will wite an Initial
Decision. That is nmy decision of the conplaint based
on the record that has been devel oped today. Each
party will receive a copy of that decision and
attached to it will be instructions detailing how each
party can file exceptions with The Comm ssion, which
is basically a way of saying you want to appeal the
decision, and I wll note, finally, as well that al
deci sions of The Comm ssion are appeal able to the
Commonweal th Court of Pennsyl vani a.

A transcript of today's hearing wll be
prepared by the court reporter. There is a charge to
any party that wishes to obtain a copy of the
transcript.

Ms. Morris, do you want a copy of the
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transcri pt?

M5. MORRIS: Not at this tinme, Your Honor.
| would note as soon as the hearing is over Connor
O Brien, ny paralegal, wll be forwarding the exhibits
to the court reporter, and we will copy you, Your
Honor, so you know that the exhibits have been sent.

Thank you.

JUDGE ASHTON: Thank you. Pl ease copy
Ms. Fray as well.

And, Ms. Fray, would you like to have a
copy of the transcript for today's hearing?

M5. FRAY: | would love to have it but |
honestly can't afford it because | have to pay Aqua.

JUDGE ASHTON:  All right then. And,

Ms. Fray, do you have any questions before we adjourn
t he hearing?

M5. MORRIS: | do, but I"mgoing to hold
them Just because it's the |law, doesn't nmake it
right.

JUDGE ASHTON: Ckay. And, Ms. Morris, any
guestions or anything you want to add for the record
bef ore we adj ourn?

M5. MORRI'S: No, Your Honor.

JUDGE ASHTON:  All right. | would like to
t hank everyone for their appearance and partici pation
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t oday.

The hearing is adjourned. It is now 10: 56

Thank you and have a good day.

(Wher eupon, the hearing concl uded.)
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            1               JUDGE ASHTON:  This is the time and place



            2   for a hearing in the matter of Jacqui Fray v. Aqua PA



            3   Wastewater, Inc., docket number C-2022-3036686, and we



            4   are on the record.  Today's date is Wednesday, March



            5   8th, 2023 and it is now 10:05 a.m.



            6               My name is Arlene Ashton and I have been



            7   assigned as the Administrative Law Judge to preside



            8   over this hearing and to render a decision.  The



            9   parties are participating in this hearing by



           10   telephone, and it will be conducted consistent with



           11   Commission rules and regulations.



           12              The complainant is present today.  Good



           13   morning, Ms. Fray.



           14              MS. FRAY:  Good morning.



           15              JUDGE ASHTON:  Just to make it clear for



           16   the record, is an attorney representing you today or



           17   are you representing yourself in this matter?



           18              MS. FRAY:  I am solo.  Thank you.



           19              JUDGE ASHTON:  Thank you.  And do you have



           20   any witnesses who will be testifying on your behalf



           21   today?



           22              MS. FRAY:  I am solo.  Thank you.



           23              JUDGE ASHTON:  Okay.  Very good.  I just



           24   wanted to make sure that was clear.



           25              And we also have counsel for Aqua PA
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            1   Wastewater on the line.  Good morning, Ms. Morris.



            2              MS. MORRIS:  Good morning, Your Honor.



            3              JUDGE ASHTON:  I guess please identify



            4   yourself and your witness for the record.



            5              MS. MORRIS:  Yes.  My name is Margaret



            6   Morris from the law firm Reger, R-e-g-e-r, Rizzo,



            7   R-i-z-z-o, Darnall, D-a-r-n-a-l-l, and I am



            8   representing Aqua Pennsylvania Wastewater, Inc.  My



            9   witness with me today is Christopher Manning, who is a



           10   finance and rate analyst for Aqua.



           11              Thank you.



           12              JUDGE ASHTON:  Thank you.



           13              All right.  There are no observers that I



           14   am aware of.  Is there anyone else who is on the line



           15   at this time?  Please identify yourself.



           16              All right.  Hearing no others, we will



           17   begin.  As we begin the hearing I would like to note



           18   that The Commission does have a policy regarding



           19   settlements.  I'm sure that Ms. Morris is aware of the



           20   policy, but I want to be sure that it is clear to



           21   everyone, including Ms. Fray.



           22              It is The Commission's policy to encourage



           23   settlement; that is, to have the parties find a



           24   mutually agreeable solution to the matter that led to



           25   the filing of the complaint without a formal hearing.
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            1   The parties may have more flexibility in finding a



            2   solution than I do in a hearing.



            3              Now please be aware that participation in



            4   settlement discussions is not required.  It is



            5   completely voluntary and there is no obligation to



            6   participate and no consequence or penalty if a party



            7   does not agree to participate.  If the parties do not



            8   wish to participate in discussion and negotiations the



            9   matter will be resolved through the normal hearing



           10   process.



           11              Ms. Morris, I believe that this was already



           12   the subject of an Order concerning possible settlement



           13   and mediation, is that correct?



           14              MS. MORRIS:  No, Your Honor.  This was --



           15              JUDGE ASHTON:  Oh, that was a mistake.



           16              MS. MORRIS:  Right.  At least,



           17   unfortunately, the relief that is being requested is



           18   that The Company negotiate the PUC approved customer



           19   rate and charges.  This is a challenge to the PUC Rate



           20   Order that authorized the rate increase for Aqua



           21   Wastewater effective May 2022.  So, unfortunately, The



           22   Company is prohibited from negotiating a rate



           23   different than that -- than that which was approved by



           24   The Commission.



           25              The relief that the complainant is seeking
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            1   in terms of structuring the customer charge based on



            2   number of household members rather than how it is



            3   today is -- doesn't lend itself to a complaint



            4   proceeding because under 701 a customer can file a



            5   complaint for something The Company did or did not do



            6   in violation of the code, rates, an Order or its



            7   tariffs.  Here the complainant is seeking to change



            8   the customer charge calculation for all customers.



            9   That should be done in the context of a rate case or



           10   through a petition.



           11              Thank you.



           12              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  Well so,



           13   Ms. Fray, it appears that Aqua Wastewater does not --



           14   feels that it is unable to pursue a settlement.  At



           15   this time, as I said earlier, we cannot move forward



           16   with negotiations unless both parties are willing to



           17   proceed, so we will move forward with the hearing.



           18              Now, before we move forward with the



           19   hearing, I would like to briefly describe the process



           20   that we will follow in the hearing so everyone has a



           21   clear understanding of how it will be conducted.



           22              Ms. Fray, as the complainant, you will



           23   present your case first.  This hearing is your



           24   opportunity to tell me everything that you want me to



           25   know about your complaint.  We will begin by having me
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            1   swear you in and then you will have an opportunity to



            2   testify about your complaint.  You may also submit



            3   exhibits, if you wish.  Anything that you may have



            4   sent previously, including the complaint and any



            5   documents attached to the complaint, are currently not



            6   evidence.  Only exhibits that are submitted during



            7   today's hearing will officially be made part of the



            8   record and considered by me when I write my decision.



            9              You have appeared here today without an



           10   attorney and will be representing yourself in this



           11   matter.  That is not unusual.  Many complainants



           12   appear in this type of hearing without counsel or as



           13   we sometimes call it pro se.  You should understand



           14   that it is my responsibility to develop a clear and



           15   complete record in this case so I may ask you some



           16   questions.  My questions are not designed to help or



           17   hurt your case.  Rather they're intended to ensure



           18   that we have a complete record.



           19              I am not acting as your attorney and that



           20   is not my role in this matter.  After you finish your



           21   testimony the attorney for The Utility, Ms. Morris,



           22   may ask some questions. That's called



           23   cross-examination, and, after cross-examination, then



           24   the witness for The Utility will be sworn in and



           25   questioned by counsel for The Utility.  Again I may or
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            1   may not ask questions of The Utility witness to



            2   clarify the record.  When the witness has completed



            3   testimony, Ms. Fray, you will have an opportunity to



            4   question or cross-examine the witness.



            5              The court reporter will then prepare and



            6   file a transcript of today's proceeding.  Afterwards,



            7   I will consider all of the evidence presented and



            8   issue a written decision, which is called an Initial



            9   Decision.



           10              Again let me reiterate that as the



           11   Administrative Law Judge it is my duty to create a



           12   clear record and issue a decision.  So if there's



           13   something I feel I need to ask to clarify the record I



           14   will do so.  I am a neutral party and not representing



           15   the complainant or the respondent today.



           16              Ms. Fray, do you understand what I have



           17   just said?



           18              MS. FRAY:  Yes, Your Honor.  Thank you.



           19              JUDGE ASHTON:  Thank you.



           20              And, Ms. Morris, do you have any questions



           21   about what I just said or anything you want to add?



           22              MS. MORRIS:  No, Your Honor.



           23              JUDGE ASHTON:  Thank you.



           24              I want to remind everyone that the court



           25   reporter is present.  She's very important and will be
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            1   taking down every word being said today, and the



            2   transcript that she creates will be an official record



            3   for today's proceeding.  It's imperative that we have



            4   a clear record of today's hearing, and, to that end, I



            5   will ask everyone to identify yourselves before



            6   speaking, speak clearly, and please speak one at a



            7   time.



            8              All right.  Now, Ms. Fitzgerald, let me



            9   know if there is anything else you need --



           10              The Court Reporter:  Okay, Judge.



           11              JUDGE ASHTON:  -- at this time.  If not, we



           12   will move forward.



           13              All right.  Ms. Fray, are you prepared to



           14   testify in support of your complaint?



           15              MS. FRAY:  Yes.



           16              JACQUI FRAY, after having first been duly



           17   sworn, was examined and testified as follows:



           18                       - - -



           19                   DIRECT EXAMINATION



           20                       - - -



           21              JUDGE ASHTON:  Please state your current



           22   address.



           23              MS. FRAY:  338 Mulbelly Drive, Limerick, Pa



           24   19468.



           25              JUDGE ASHTON:  Very good.  Is that the
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            1   subject of your complaint?



            2              MS. FRAY:  Yes.



            3              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  Now to resolve



            4   the complaint you are asking for an adjustment of



            5   pricing for Wastewater services.  As Ms. Morris



            6   indicated earlier, the price for those services was



            7   approved by the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission



            8   and it is included in Aqua Wastewater's tariff.  What



            9   is it that you want me to know about your complaint,



           10   given that a tariff has the force and effect of law



           11   and I cannot change that through an Initial Decision?



           12              MS. FRAY:  Okay.  First of all, what I'd



           13   like to say is I'm not sure where the me asking for



           14   adjustment is coming from.  This started as an



           15   informal complaint when my water -- my sewer bills



           16   went up 66 percent.  This asking for adjustment I



           17   could see coming from them led to a formal complaint



           18   where on that form it asked for my opinion of what



           19   could be done to make this situation better.  So if



           20   that was my answer in asking for an adjustment, I



           21   would like to see it has been based on the usage per



           22   household, not just per household, and these -- all



           23   these tariffs and all these sales of the Aqua from



           24   Limerick, to the PUC approving it, and tariffs



           25   undoubtedly is above my education.
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            1              I do understand and respect the law.  I do



            2   pay my bills on time, however, all these -- here all



            3   these adjustments, the sale, the township all was done



            4   kind of undercover without any public hearing for



            5   residents to state or just give their opinion before



            6   the sale and all these legal ramifications took hold,



            7   and there were no public hearings because of COVID.



            8   Now there wasn't even any -- any communication between



            9   either party, and that is the reason for my complaint.



           10   So informal and formal.  So all of these things are



           11   done.  The Limerick Township supervisors at that time,



           12   six out of -- I'm sorry -- five out of six of the



           13   elected officials aren't even involved with Aqua



           14   because they have -- they don't have public sewer, so



           15   it wasn't going to affect them.



           16              MS. MORRIS:  Your Honor, I'd like to object



           17   please.



           18              JUDGE ASHTON:  Yes, Ms. Morris.  Please



           19   state your objection.



           20              MS. MORRIS:  Yes, Your Honor.  Objection on



           21   the grounds that all of the testimony and issue



           22   regarding the sale of Limerick and whether or not



           23   there was a public hearing before this tariff was



           24   approved and communication, none of that is raised in



           25   her complaint.  Her complaint says there has been an

�

                                                                    13







            1   approved increase of 66 percent to my usage, base user



            2   charge, I live alone, don't be it's acceptable, and



            3   the requested relief is The Company should reduce the



            4   base user charge to reflect the number of people per



            5   household, and she has raised nothing regarding the



            6   acquisition, and the acquisition has already been



            7   approved, and I just object to her dragging that issue



            8   into a complaint proceeding where she objects to the



            9   approved increase in the base user charge.



           10              Thank you.



           11              JUDGE ASHTON:  Okay.  So, Ms. Fray,



           12   Ms. Morris has raised an objection to your testimony,



           13   and, essentially, do you understand her objection,



           14   Ms. Fray?



           15              MS. FRAY:  Yes.  I understood the words



           16   coming out of her mouth.



           17              JUDGE ASHTON:  Okay.  So let me just make



           18   sure how that relates to the context of this hearing.



           19   This hearing is about your formal complaint and the



           20   arguments you made there.  So we have to limit the



           21   scope of this hearing to what's in your formal



           22   complaint, and in the formal complaint you explain



           23   your reason for the complaint as being the increase of



           24   66 percent.  Now you said -- you use the words to my



           25   usage, base user charge, and so I believe you're
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            1   talking about a rate increase, and as the relief you



            2   indicate that you -- The Company should reduce the



            3   base user charge to reflect the number of people per



            4   household and current income received to that



            5   household.  So that's what we have at issue today.



            6   Whether the -- whether or not the acquisition of the



            7   Wastewater facility by Aqua PA was done properly by



            8   the township is beyond the scope of this hearing



            9   and --



           10              (Simultaneous conversation)



           11              JUDGE ASHTON:  -- was approved by the PUC.



           12   So your comments -- your testimony about that are



           13   really not relevant to your case that I have to rule



           14   on today.  So that's -- that's what Ms. Morris is



           15   objecting to, and I'm going to sustain her objection



           16   because I'm required to rule on what is in the



           17   complaint, and those matters about approvals of the



           18   sale and the acquisition by Aqua are outside the scope



           19   of your complaint.  Is that clear?



           20              MS. FRAY:  It is somewhat clear, because in



           21   the beginning of all this you said that my complaint



           22   wouldn't be part of the record, so how can she bring



           23   up my complaint and object that my complaint wasn't



           24   detailed enough in that I am a novest at this and I



           25   had one paragraph, handwritten paragraph, because I'm
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            1   technology-challenged that I didn't go into the whole



            2   thing on an informal complaint if -- pardon my



            3   ignorance, but my question really is; if my complaint



            4   isn't part of the record how can she object to what I



            5   just said if she's writing -- like I don't understand



            6   that.



            7              JUDGE ASHTON:  Okay.  Let me try to explain



            8   that to you, and I fully appreciate that you didn't go



            9   to law school, and, you know, many, many consumers in



           10   this type of a hearing appear without counsel and have



           11   similar questions.  So no worries about that.



           12              What -- there's a distinction between



           13   filings that were made with The Commission, which is



           14   what you did with your informal and formal



           15   complaints --



           16              MS. FRAY:  Correct.



           17              JUDGE ASHTON:  -- and the documentation



           18   which will serve as the basis for my decision.  So it



           19   is clear that you filed your formal complaint and its



           20   contents, the subject of today's hearing, and, in



           21   fact, Ms. Morris responded, and Aqua PA responded, to



           22   that complaint with an answer that they filed with The



           23   Commission so --



           24              MS. FRAY:  Understood.



           25              JUDGE ASHTON:  So all of those filings, all

�

                                                                    16







            1   of that information, is on -- has been sent to The



            2   Commission, however, for it to be considered by me in



            3   making my decision it has to be entered into the



            4   record as a -- as like a physical document, if you



            5   will, in support of your testimony.



            6              Now if your testimony is identical to the



            7   complaint it sort of in a certain sense makes it



            8   unnecessary to enter the complaint.  That's why I was



            9   giving you an opportunity to take what you had in the



           10   complaint, bring it into the record through your



           11   testimony, you know, explaining everything you said,



           12   you know, you can repeat verbatim what you said there



           13   if you wish, and that way it will, in fact, become



           14   part of the official record as your testimony.



           15              Now -- so it's kind of a very subtle



           16   distinction.  It's all about the rules of evidence,



           17   which, having not gone to law school, are not part of



           18   your every day knowledge.  Most people don't know



           19   about them.  It's only lawyers and folks who practice



           20   in this base who -- or in other litigation venues --



           21   are aware of that.



           22              So you -- the physical document you



           23   submitted is not something I will rely on.  I will



           24   rely on your testimony and any documents that, if you



           25   wish, you can enter into the record.  Now you were
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            1   instructed to give us advanced notice of that.  If you



            2   want to put something in later, we can discuss how and



            3   when to do that, but, for now, I'm going to sustain



            4   Ms. Morris's objection, and we need -- ask you to



            5   focus your testimony on what you are asking for here.



            6               And I think before you proceed I just want



            7   to make a comment or a statement about the words that



            8   we used here.  We try to use words and language as



            9   precisely as possible and I think you and I have both



           10   used the word adjustment a bit loosely here.  When I



           11   was explaining what you said, how you described the



           12   reason for your complaint and the requested relief, I



           13   may have used the word adjustment a little too



           14   loosely. You said in your complaint that as a result



           15   of the approved, and we put it in quotes, increase in



           16   Aqua Wastewater rates included in their tariff your



           17   bills for Wastewater service has increased about 66



           18   percent.  At least that's how I personally interpreted



           19   your statement of the reason for the complaint.  Is



           20   that correct?



           21              MS. FRAY:  Right.  Yes.



           22              JUDGE ASHTON:  Okay.  And then as to



           23   requested relief, meaning what do you want me to order



           24   --  me, as a part of The Utility Commission, what do



           25   you want The Commission to do to address your
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            1   complaint or to responded to your complaint, and you



            2   indicated you want The Company to reduce base user



            3   charges.  That is something that you are asking for



            4   and I think the word adjustment was used there as



            5   well.  You want your rates to go down, and not just



            6   your rates but you are suggesting or asking that rate



            7   be based -- be reduced -- that the rates should



            8   reflect the number of people per household and the



            9   current income received by that -- members of that



           10   household, correct?



           11              MS. FRAY:  I don't know if I said income.



           12   I don't have my complaint in front of me but I -- it



           13   should be based on how much water is actually being



           14   used.  Like while I was filing this complaint and



           15   talking with Aqua and they wanted to make a settlement



           16   -- there is no settlement because everything's passed



           17   -- they are like you have no -- you have barely any



           18   usage, but there is nothing we can do because all of



           19   this passed.  So was I asleep when all of this passed?



           20   Was there any public hearings on this?  No, because



           21   everybody was locked in their homes with COVID.



           22              I don't -- I'm looking for it to just be a



           23   fair tariff, a fair sale, of something that Aqua



           24   purchased from Limerick that doesn't need maintaining,



           25   that is in excellent condition, and for them to raise
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            1   rates so dramatically I do include everyone because



            2   I'm not the only one affected.  I just don't believe



            3   it was a fair ethical business practice.  And did I



            4   state all of that?  No, because I had a paragraph and



            5   I'm writing it out in hand.  I'm not sitting at a



            6   computer because I --



            7              (Simultaneous conversation)



            8              THE COURT REPORTER:  I'm sorry.  What



            9   was --



           10              JUDGE ASHTON:  Because you can't what?



           11              MS. FRAY:  See.



           12              JUDGE ASHTON:  Do you have a visual



           13   impairment?



           14              MS. FRAY:  Somewhat, yes, but that's not



           15   anything to do with this.  It just makes it difficult



           16   for me to sit at a computer and type.



           17              JUDGE ASHTON:  Okay.  All right.  So let me



           18   just respond to a couple of things that you had said,



           19   and I am going to remind you that the issue of the



           20   tariff has already been settled by the PUC when it



           21   approved the Aqua Wastewater tariff.



           22               (Simultaneous conversation)



           23              JUDGE ASHTON:  The sale was already



           24   approved by the PUC as well.



           25              MS. FRAY:  Right.
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            1              JUDGE ASHTON:  So those two things are



            2   beyond the scope of my authority in what I can order



            3   The Company to do in this context.  Now I believe that



            4   Ms. -- you referred to this as whether it was a fair



            5   and ethical business practice by the parties who



            6   entered into that transaction.  The fact that the



            7   transaction took place and that the rates that are to



            8   be applied after the transaction were approved by the



            9   PUC are off the table.  That's not part of today's



           10   discussion.



           11              MS. FRAY:  Understood.



           12              JUDGE ASHTON:  And I believe that



           13   Ms. Morris indicated earlier that the appropriate



           14   place to raise those issues relating to business



           15   practice, the amount of the tariffs, how it is levied



           16   on, you know, whether it includes number of household



           17   members and their income or other criteria, that would



           18   all be done through a rate approval process that Aqua



           19   went through as part of this acquiring the assets of



           20   the township and moving forward with operation of the



           21   system, and they come up for review from time to time.



           22               So, Ms. Morris, I'm going to ask you to



           23   take it from there in terms of where you think the



           24   appropriate venue for Ms. Fray's complaint would be,



           25   if not here.

�

                                                                    21







            1              MS. MORRIS:  Yes, Your Honor.  So The



            2   Commission issued a ruling in I believe it's a Herscas



            3   (ph.) v. Twin Lake, and in that particular case the



            4   customer or complainant was objecting to the rate



            5   increase that has been approved by The Commission.



            6   That customer was a seasonal customer and objected to



            7   paying the same rate as someone who lived there full



            8   time.  The Commission determined and stated that



            9   Section 701 of the Public Utility Code says that the



           10   -- a customer can object to something that The Company



           11   did or did not do in violation of the code, commission



           12   relations, a commission order, or a PUC approved



           13   tariff.  The Commission went on to say that for -- to



           14   raise an issue regarding rate design or how things are



           15   priced, that is done in the context of a base rate



           16   case.  In a base rate case, such as the one that Aqua



           17   filed in 2021, Aqua has the burden of proof regarding



           18   all of its adjustments, its proposed rates, et cetera.



           19              And in complaint proceedings, you, the



           20   customer have the burden of proof, which is almost



           21   impossible absent having expert witnesses to be able



           22   to discuss and to critique what The Commission did in



           23   its 500 page rate order and the tariffs that were



           24   approved.  So you can always call the Office of



           25   Consumer Advocates.  They are statutory interveners
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            1   that represent the residential class.  They -- I would



            2   note they did participate in the 2021 rate case, which



            3   was litigated among all the parties.



            4              So the place where you can raise an issue



            5   regarding the base user charge if you want it to be



            6   reflected regarding the number of people per



            7   household, that would be done in the context of a rate



            8   case, and when -- I just want to make sure that you



            9   were clear; there were no in-person public input



           10   hearings but there were public input hearings that



           11   were done via Zoom, and many, many people -- over the



           12   phone telephonically -- excuse me -- but there were



           13   many customers who came out and did participate and



           14   provide their comments for the public input hearing,



           15   and The Commission, after hearing all of the -- and



           16   the judge after hearing all of the evidence in the



           17   rate case, wrote a recommended decision.  Some



           18   parties, such as the Office of Consumer Advocates,



           19   objected to some provisions and The Commission then



           20   deliberated and unanimously approved the order and



           21   rates that are in effect today.



           22              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  Thank you,



           23   Ms. Morris.



           24              Ms. Fray, with all of that as background



           25   what else, if anything, do you want to add for the
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            1   record about your case and your complaint?



            2              MS. FRAY:  The only thing I would to add



            3   is, to use Ms. Morris's word, that it's impossible for



            4   me to get anywhere, but I thank you all, all parties



            5   involved, for your time.



            6              JUDGE ASHTON:  Hold on.  Ms. Fray, I want



            7   to remind you that --



            8              MS. FRAY:  Yes?



            9              JUDGE ASHTON:  I want to remind you that --



           10   I want to remind you that Ms. Morris's comments went



           11   further than that in that she said that as an



           12   individual it may be difficult for you to impact the



           13   rate case on your own without a support and



           14   assistance, but she did refer to an organization -- or



           15   an entity created by statute, by law to be the voice



           16   for consumers in those proceedings that has a stack of



           17   experts and engages expert witnesses to represent the



           18   concerns of consumers in those proceedings, that is



           19   The Office of Consumer Advocate, and you can find



           20   their information on the Commission -- the



           21   Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission website and it



           22   is -- that is one other way that you, as an



           23   individual, can provide input to the process of



           24   establishing or changing Aqua Wastewater tariff rates



           25   and that -- without going to the cost and expense of
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            1   hiring lawyers or experts when they are already



            2   available to you through that entity which was created



            3   by statute specifically for that purposes.



            4              MS. MORRIS:  Your Honor, I can provide the



            5   phone number for the OCA to Ms. Fray, if she would



            6   like, if that would be more convenient for her?



            7              Would you like their phone number?



            8              MS. FRAY:  Sure.  Thank you.



            9              MS. MORRIS:  717-783-5048.



           10              MS. FRAY:  Thank you.



           11              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  Ms. Fray, is



           12   there anything else you want to add for the record or



           13   to the record in support of your complaint and



           14   requested remedies?



           15              MS. FRAY:  Just for the record I would like



           16   to just again thank all parties involved.  I am just a



           17   person living by myself who was like, what, this is



           18   ridiculous, and I can honestly say I'm not even sure



           19   how it got this far cause I'm taking everybody's time.



           20   I will never be happy with the rate increase.  There



           21   is not a department or anything that's going to make



           22   it clear in my mind, and I'm just going to have to



           23   leave it at that, but I do appreciate everybody



           24   listening to me complain.



           25              JUDGE ASHTON:  Well, Ms. Fray, first of
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            1   all --



            2              MS. FRAY:  Yes?



            3              JUDGE ASHTON:  -- let me respond to you by



            4   saying, as a consumer, you have rights under the



            5   Pennsylvania Public Utility Code.  We -- and you are



            6   certainly within your rights to file an informal



            7   complaint, and, if you disagree with the outcome, to



            8   file a formal complaint, and this -- today's hearing



            9   and this process is designed to help you understand,



           10   you know, what can and cannot be done, what role we



           11   can play -- each of us has a role to play in that



           12   process; you, as a consumer, myself, as Administrative



           13   Law Judge, Ms. Morris in representing the interest of



           14   The Utility.



           15              So you know, we all are performing our



           16   respective obligations and responsibilities, and, you



           17   know, there's no need for thanking us.  That's what we



           18   do.  That's what we are charged to do.  That's what we



           19   have sworn to do.



           20              So if you have nothing else, I will ask



           21   Ms. Morris if she wants to -- if she has any questions



           22   for you or wants to add anything to the record or have



           23   Mr. Manning provide testimony.



           24              MS. MORRIS:  Well, Your Honor, I'm a little



           25   confused.
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            1              Ms. Fray, I interpreted what you said in



            2   thanking everyone is that you did not wish to proceed



            3   with your complaint at this time.  Is that where you



            4   are right now?  I'm just trying to --



            5              MS. FRAY:  Where I'm at right now is going



            6   to get off of this phone and call the Customer



            7   Advocacy number at 717 -- I wrote down --



            8              MS. MORRIS:  Okay.  So the question I have



            9   for you is; regarding the complaint that is presently



           10   before Judge Ashton, are you saying that you don't



           11   want to pursue that any further, that you're going to



           12   call the Office of Consumer Advocate and speak with



           13   them, or are you still expecting Judge Ashton to issue



           14   an Initial Decision?



           15              MS. FRAY:  Yes.  I am waiting for the



           16   Initial Decision.



           17              MS. MORRIS:  Okay.



           18              (Simultaneous conversation)



           19              MS. FRAY:  Why would I have -- what?



           20              MS. MORRIS:  Okay.  Your Honor, I apologize



           21   because I didn't understand what she was saying.  So,



           22   obviously, The Company -- not obviously.  The Company



           23   will be presenting the testimony of Mr. Manning since



           24   the complainant is still going forward that The



           25   Company should be reducing its usage charge, and we
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            1   have no questions on cross-examination.



            2              JUDGE ASHTON:  Okay.  Then, Mr. Manning,



            3   you will have an opportunity to testify.



            4              CHRISTOPHER MANNING, after having first



            5   been duly sworn, was examined and testified as



            6   follows:



            7              JUDGE ASHTON:  Thank you.



            8              Go ahead, Ms. Morris.  You may proceed.



            9              MS. MORRIS:  Thank you.



           10                          - - -



           11                     DIRECT EXAMINATION



           12                          - - -



           13   BY MS. MORRIS:



           14       Q.     Please state your business address for the



           15   record.



           16       A.     My business address is 762 West Lancaster



           17   Avenue, Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania.



           18       Q.     By whom are you employed and in what



           19   capacity?



           20       A.     I'm employed by Aqua Pennsylvania as a



           21   financial rates analyst.



           22       Q.     How long have you been employed by The



           23   Company?



           24       A.     Since 2019.



           25       Q.     How long have you been in your current
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            1   position?



            2       A.     Three years.



            3       Q.     Please generally describe your duties and



            4   responsibilities in your current position.



            5       A.     My duties primarily include the preparation



            6   of various financial regulatory filings submitted with



            7   the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission.  Those



            8   filings include, but are not limited to, the



            9   following; monthly earnings reports, distribution



           10   system improvement charge, surcharge filings, water



           11   and Wastewater tariff complaint filings, and other



           12   regulatory compliance filings upon request of the PUC.



           13   My duties also include the preparation of base rate



           14   cases and supporting those applications as a primary



           15   accounting witness.  I report directly to the manager



           16   of rates of Aqua Pennsylvania who I assist in the



           17   oversight and direction of regulatory accounting



           18   matters for Aqua Pennsylvania.



           19       Q.     Please describe your educational



           20   background.



           21       A.     I graduated from Saint Francis University



           22   in 2018 with a bachelors of science degree in business



           23   administration with a major in accounting.  I have



           24   also completed the The Utility Rates School course



           25   sponsored by the National Association of Regulatory
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            1   Utility Commissioners.



            2       Q.     Please provide your -- excuse me.  Please



            3   provide your professional background prior to becoming



            4   a finance and rates analyst.



            5       A.     Upon graduation from Saint Francis



            6   University I was hired as an associate at KPMG where I



            7   performed financial statement audits.  In October of



            8   2019 I joined Aqua Pennsylvania where I filled my



            9   current role as a financial rate analyst.  My duties



           10   in the rates and planning department include assisting



           11   in the preparation of rate filings, monthly and annual



           12   filings for distribution system improvement charge,



           13   surcharges, earnings report filings, and tariff



           14   updates.  In addition, I build and maintain financial



           15   reports, mange analyses, ad hoc reports, and other



           16   complex financial models while streamlining these



           17   processes in automated reports.



           18       Q.     On whose behalf are you testifying today?



           19       A.     Aqua Pennsylvania Wastewater.



           20       Q.     Are you authorized to testify on behalf of



           21   Aqua?



           22       A.     Yes.  I am.



           23       Q.     In the normal course of business activities



           24   does Aqua create and maintain records with respect to



           25   to its customers' Wastewater accounts?
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            1       A.     Yes.  It does.



            2       Q.     Are you familiar with how Aqua compiles and



            3   maintains its Wastewater business records?



            4       A.     Yes.  I am.



            5       Q.     Is this information kept in the ordinary



            6   course of business?



            7       A.     Yes.  It is.



            8       Q.     Is the making of the entry a regular



            9   practice for employees?



           10       A.     Yes.



           11              THE COURT REPORTER:  Can you slow down,



           12   counsel, please.



           13              (Simultaneous conversation)



           14              THE COURT REPORTER:  Can you start over?



           15              (Simultaneous conversation)



           16              THE COURT REPORTER:   Counsel, can you slow



           17   down and start over please?



           18              JUDGE ASHTON:  I'm sorry.  I'm sorry.



           19   Folks, there is a lot of background noise.  We need to



           20   keep it a clear record, as I said earlier, and I



           21   believe Ms. Fitzgerald has asked that the witness slow



           22   down just slightly.



           23              THE COURT REPORTER:  And counsel.  I need



           24   the question repeated.



           25              JUDGE ASHTON:  Can you repeat the question,
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            1   Ms. Morris?



            2   BY MS. MORRIS:



            3       Q.     So is this information kept in an ordinary



            4   course of business?



            5       A.     Yes.  It is.



            6       Q.     Is the making of the entry a regular



            7   practice for employees?



            8       A.     Yes.  It is.



            9       Q.     In your position do you have access to and



           10   use of Aqua's Wastewater business records you just



           11   described?



           12       A.     Yes.  I do.



           13       Q.     In preparation for this hearing did you



           14   review Aqua's Wastewater business records for the



           15   Wastewater account of Jacqui Fray?



           16       A.     Yes.



           17       Q.     Specifically what records did you



           18   personally review in preparation for this hearing?



           19       A.     I reviewed the customer information, the



           20   notice for the proposed 2021 rate application, the PUC



           21   order, the secretarial letter approving the compliance



           22   tariff, the Rate Zone 7 rate tariff, and select



           23   monthly bills for the customer.



           24       Q.     Are you familiar with the formal complaint



           25   filed by the complainant?
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            1       A.     Yes.  I am.



            2       Q.     I'm handing you what's been marked as Aqua



            3   Exhibit 1.  Can you please identify that document?



            4       A.     Yes.  I can.  Exhibit 1 is a one page



            5   screen shot that reflects the customer information,



            6   such as division, address, billing details, and when



            7   the customer's account was established.



            8       Q.     When did Aqua begin providing Wastewater



            9   service to the complainant?



           10       A.     Effectively July 25th, 2018.



           11       Q.     What division is the complainant's



           12   residence located?



           13       A.     Limerick Division.



           14       Q.     Did Aqua seek a rate increase for its



           15   Wastewater operations?



           16       A.     Yes.  In 2021 at Docket Number



           17   R-2021-3027386.



           18       Q.     Did Aqua provide written notice to the



           19   existing customers of the rate request?



           20       A.     Yes.  It did.



           21       Q.     Was the notice sent to the complainant?



           22       A.     Yes.  It was by mail.



           23       Q.     I'm handing you what's marked as Aqua



           24   Exhibit 2.  Can you identify that document?



           25       A.     Yes.  I can.  Aqua Exhibit 2 consists of
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            1   two pages and is a copy of the notice of proposed



            2   Wastewater rate changes for the Limerick Division



            3   mailed to all customer in the Limerick Division.



            4       Q.     Did the PUC rule on Aqua's request?



            5       A.     Yes.  The PUC entered an Opinion and Order



            6   on May 16th, 2022 which authorized the rate increase



            7   for all of its Wastewater divisions, including the



            8   Limerick Division.



            9       Q.     Did The Commission approve the request made



           10   by Aqua?



           11       A.     No.  The rate application was fully



           12   litigated and the PUC adopted the position of the



           13   staff in the Bureau Investigation and Enforcement.



           14       Q.     Did Aqua amend its tariff consistent with



           15   the entered 2022 Rate Order?



           16       A.     Yes.  It did.



           17       Q.     Did Aqua submit the amended tariff for



           18   review and approval by The Commission?



           19       A.     Yes.  It did.



           20       Q.     Were the tariffs approved as being in



           21   compliance with the 2022 entered Rate Order?



           22       A.     Yes.  They were.



           23       Q.     I am handing you what's been marked as Aqua



           24   Exhibit 3.  Can you please identify that document?



           25       A.     Yes.  I can.  It is a letter from the PUC
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            1   secretary dated June 3rd, 2022, that the submitted



            2   tariffs were approved by the PUC and in conformance



            3   with the PUC's Order.



            4       Q.     What is the effective date of the



            5   compliance tariff?



            6       A.     May 19th, 2022.



            7       Q.     Are Aqua's tariffs publically available?



            8       A.     Yes.  They are.  Both on the The Company



            9   web and PUC website.



           10       Q.     I am handing you what's been marked as Aqua



           11   Exhibit 4.  Can you please identify that document?



           12       A.     Yes.  I can.  Aqua Exhibit 4 is four pages



           13   which shows you the tariff -- the Wastewater tariff



           14   for the Limerick Division.  Page 1 is the cover sheet,



           15   page 2 is the table of contents, page 3 reflects that



           16   the Limerick Division is in Rate Zone 7, and page 4 is



           17   the rate schedule for Rate Zone 7.



           18       Q.     What type of service is provided to the



           19   complainant?



           20       A.     The complainant is provided residential



           21   service.  So the monthly base or customer charge is



           22   $42.13 per month and the customer is charged $9.10



           23   per thousand gallons of water use.



           24       Q.     Was the account billed consistent with the



           25   PUC approved tariff in effect for the respective
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            1   billing period?



            2       A.     Yes.  It was.



            3       Q.     I'm handing you what's been marked as Aqua



            4   Exhibit 5.   Can you please identify that document?



            5       A.     Yes.  I can.  Exhibit 5 is 18 pages, which



            6   contains the customer's monthly bills beginning with



            7   the bill dated June 24th, 2022 and ending with the



            8   monthly bill dated January 11, 2023.



            9       Q.     Can Aqua charge a customer an amount



           10   different than that set forth in the tariffs?



           11       A.     No.  It cannot.



           12              MS. MORRIS:  Your Honor, that is all that I



           13   have of the witness, and I would move for the



           14   admission of Exhibits 1 through 5, and I would tender



           15   the witness for cross-examination.



           16              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  Ms. Fray, first



           17   question for you is; do you have any objection to the



           18   documents that were submitted as proposed exhibits and



           19   that --



           20              MS. FRAY:  No.  I do not.



           21              JUDGE ASHTON:  -- Mr. Manning referred to



           22   during his testimony?  Any objection to them coming



           23   into the record?



           24              MS. FRAY:  No.



           25              JUDGE ASHTON:  Thank you.  And do you have
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            1   any questions that you would like to ask of



            2   Mr. Manning?



            3              MS. FRAY:  No.



            4              JUDGE ASHTON:  Any cross-examination?



            5              MS. FRAY:  No.



            6              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  Very good.  All



            7   right.  Then, in that case, let me just summarize what



            8   will happen now.  Each party may make a closing



            9   statement or argument in support of their position.



           10              Ms. Fray, as the party with the burden of



           11   proof, I will let you have the last word.



           12              Ms. Morris, do you want to make a closing



           13   statement?



           14              MS. MORRIS:  Your Honor, The Company's



           15   position is that the complainant is being billed



           16   consistent with the PUC approved tariff.  There has



           17   been no violation of the Public Utility Code



           18   regulations, order, or tariff and The Company



           19   respectfully requests that the complaint be dismissed



           20   due to complainant's failure to carry her burden of



           21   proof that the billed charges are not correct.



           22              Thank you.



           23              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  And, Ms. Fray,



           24   would you like to make a final closing statement?



           25              MS. FRAY:  My closing statement, I just
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            1   stick with my original complaint; that is, it's just



            2   ludicrous for a company to make a takeover and charge



            3   customers that increase, that it just -- it could have



            4   been handled more efficiently in my opinion, and, yes,



            5   I have the burden of proof, and that's my burden.  My



            6   closing statement would just be thank you.  Again, I



            7   thank you for your time.



            8              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  Now just so



            9   everyone is clear about what happens after we adjourn



           10   today, the court reporter will prepare a transcript.



           11   Once I receive the transcript I will write an Initial



           12   Decision.  That is my decision of the complaint based



           13   on the record that has been developed today.  Each



           14   party will receive a copy of that decision and



           15   attached to it will be instructions detailing how each



           16   party can file exceptions with The Commission, which



           17   is basically a way of saying you want to appeal the



           18   decision, and I will note, finally, as well that all



           19   decisions of The Commission are appealable to the



           20   Commonwealth Court of Pennsylvania.



           21              A transcript of today's hearing will be



           22   prepared by the court reporter.  There is a charge to



           23   any party that wishes to obtain a copy of the



           24   transcript.



           25              Ms. Morris, do you want a copy of the
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            1   transcript?



            2              MS. MORRIS:  Not at this time, Your Honor.



            3   I would note as soon as the hearing is over Connor



            4   O'Brien, my paralegal, will be forwarding the exhibits



            5   to the court reporter, and we will copy you, Your



            6   Honor, so you know that the exhibits have been sent.



            7              Thank you.



            8              JUDGE ASHTON:  Thank you.  Please copy



            9   Ms. Fray as well.



           10              And, Ms. Fray, would you like to have a



           11   copy of the transcript for today's hearing?



           12              MS. FRAY:  I would love to have it but I



           13   honestly can't afford it because I have to pay Aqua.



           14              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right then.  And,



           15   Ms. Fray, do you have any questions before we adjourn



           16   the hearing?



           17              MS. MORRIS:  I do, but I'm going to hold



           18   them.  Just because it's the law, doesn't make it



           19   right.



           20              JUDGE ASHTON:  Okay.  And, Ms. Morris, any



           21   questions or anything you want to add for the record



           22   before we adjourn?



           23              MS. MORRIS:  No, Your Honor.



           24              JUDGE ASHTON:  All right.  I would like to



           25   thank everyone for their appearance and participation
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            1   today.



            2              The hearing is adjourned.  It is now 10:56



            3   a.m.



            4              Thank you and have a good day.



            5              (Whereupon, the hearing concluded.)
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